TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

April 19, 2001

A special meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:05 PM for the purpose of the continuation of a public hearing, by Council President David J. Long.  The following members were present:

Kenneth G. Littman, Vice President

Craig A. Amerigian

David Swain

Absent:  Bruce W. McIntyre

Also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator/Finance Director

Arlene D. Kalooski,, Town Clerk

A. Lauriston Parks, Town Solicitor

Arlene D. Kalooski, Town Clerk

Brenda Dillmann, Planning Consultant

George Loomis, Director, URI Onsite Wastewater Training Center

Anthony Simeone, Director, Clean Water Finance Agency

PUBLIC HEARING

1) Proposed On-Site Wastewater Management Ordinance (continued from 03/26/2001)

Council President David Long opened the hearing and invited comments from Brenda Dillmann, Planning Consultant in review of the recent changes made to the proposed ordinance on April 12, 2001.

Ms. Dillmann noted that financing for failed or failing septic systems would depend on the Town of Jamestown adopting an Onsite Wastewater Management Ordinance.  

Anthony Simeone, Director, Clean Water Finance Agency presented the loan specifications for the Community Septic System Loan Program (CSSLP).  Mr. Simeone informed the Council that the objective of these Loan Policies and Procedures is to provide financial assistance to local governmental units to initiate a program of septic system repair in their community.  The CSSLP is a source of funds to provide subsequent loans to homeowners for the repair or replacement of failed or failing septic systems or substandard systems within areas identified in the local government unit’s Onsite Wastewater Management Plan.  The source of funds is the EPA and the State of Rhode Island.  These funds are only available to projects approved through community government.  The loan rate is a flat 4%.  Funds are for the repair or replacement of a system that meets the guidelines as tailored by the community.  The community sets the term of 3, 5 or 7 years.  The community underwrites each loan.  

Sandy Kane, 1235 North Main Road, expressed concern that the ordinance does not indicate any eligibility requirements.  Mr. Simeone noted that the eligibility could be addressed in the rules and regulations as submitted to the Community Septic System Loan Program.  It is the intent of the loan program to get the money to the residents that need it.

Upon further discussion with the Council relating to loan eligibility, it was the consensus of the Council that these funds are available for septic repair and replacement and unless there is an unforeseen reason there need not be income or economic requirements.

Ms. Dillmann and the Town Solicitor noted that the rules and regulations should be presented at hearings and upon completion, adopted by the Town Council.  

Casey Fisher, no address given, suggested that the language relating to the established criteria for eligibility for grants or loans be struck from the ordinance as it will be addressed in the Wastewater Management Plan.  

Saveiro Rebecchi, 47 Conanicus Avenue, requested additional information on qualifying for these loans.

Steve Brehm, 28 Bow Street asked what the typical amount of loan available to communities would be.

Mr. Simeone informed the Council that there is approximately  $1,000,000.00 available state-wide.  Presently, communities are averaging about $250,000.00.  This is a revolving fund and should not be depleted.

Pat Eannarino, East Shore Road,  inquired if any resident in the State could apply even if their Town does not have an ordinance. 

Mr. Simeone stated that residents could not apply for funds if Jamestown does not have a Wastewater Management Ordinance, as stated by the Federal Government.   Following additional discussion, Mr. Simeone noted that $15,000.00 per system is a guideline.  Other considerations would be made on a case by case basis with the community.

Guy Settipane, Seaside Drive, commented that the communities of Glouster and Charlestown are less regulatory than Jamestown.  It is important that the Town adopt a plan; but there should be specific bullets that must be met to qualify for this loan program.

Mr. Simeone stated that the more complete the ordinance is, the easier it is to enforce and understand. Regarding the financing, Mr. Simeone stated that it would take approximately two to three weeks to process the loan.

Other questions from the audience:

Casey Fisher noted that there is nothing in the ordinance that addresses the homeowner that has recently completed the process and would not need to pump their system for another two or three years.

The Town Solicitor stated that this is routinely dealt with in the rules and regulations that the Council will adopt once this ordinance is adopted, to implement the ordinance.  For instance, in North Kingstown, consideration was given to residents that could prove that they had their system pumped within a certain period of time before the ordinance was passed.

There was discussion on changes to Sections 6.2 and 6.3.

Changes were made to Section 6.3 to make it consistent with Section 4, ISDS Inspections.  

Peter Nann noted that Section 6.3 (b) states that a homeowner can inspect their own system.  Mr. Nann suggested that this information should be in 6.2 Who May Inspect.  Additionally, Mr. Nann expressed concern that Section 6.3 (b) is loosely worded.  

Braden “Sandy” Kane noted that he is in favor of some kind of ordinance.  Mr. Kane suggested that the final draft of this ordinance should be presented prior to a Council vote.  Additionally, Mr. Kane noted that people must realize that these loans being offered are a lien on their property.  Mr. Kane also expressed concern regarding the $500.00 fine.    

The Town Solicitor noted that the Town Planner is investigating the ability of the Community Development Loan Program to provide funds for septic systems.  

Stephen Brehm asked what the requirements are for the disposal of material from a failed drainage field.

George Loomis stated that under State regulations, the material must go to a facility approved by RIDEM and that accepts that type of waste.   This would be done if you must dig a system out and put in a new system in the same spot.  This would be under the States Regulatory Code.  

Mr. Brehm expressed his concern on the administrative costs of this program.

Patricia Eannarino inquired if any other towns are allowing a homeowner to do their own inspections.  Ms. Eannarino suggested that this paragraph be reviewed as it does not allow for checks and balances.

The Town Solicitor stated that in Rhode Island it is a serious offense to furnish a Town with misinformation.

Guy Settipane noted that under Section 8.3 the Public Works Department can now send a notice of violations.  It has been changed from the Building Inspector sending a notice of violations.  The power and authority should remain with the Building Inspector.  If not changed, Section 5.3 should then include the authority to issue violations.  

Ms. Dillmann noted that the Building Inspector, under the State Building Code, currently has the authority to issue notice of violations.  Under this ordinance, since it was going to be administered through the Public Works Department, it was cleaner if the Public Works Department issues the notice of violation.  It is not a substantive change, but clarifies the language.  The Building Official still has the authority and this ordinance does not change that.

Mr. Settipane suggested that there be a review process administratively in the event that the Public Works Director and a homeowner have a disagreement.  The Town Solicitor noted that Section 8.6 gives the right to any party who is aggrieved by a decision of the administrative office to appeal to the Building Code Board of Appeals.  

Mr. Kane stated that the Building Official and the Public Works Director should not be involved in the appeals process.

Tot Wright suggested that the Rules and Regulations will fine tune the ordinance.

Mrs. Calderone, East Shore Road stated that she just back from Florida and would like the Council to give the opportunity to others that have not yet returned a chance to review and comment on this proposed ordinance.

Ms. Casey requested the removal of the statement under Section 9.2, “The Town shall establish specific criteria to define eligibility for grants or loans.

Sav Rebecchi stated that he would like to see more education for residents relating to septic systems.  

Ms. Dillmann noted that there would be a substantial effort made on educating the public.  It is expected that there will be workshops and tours of innovative treatment systems. 

Ms. Dillmann noted that the changes that have been made to this ordinance are exactly shown and outlined on the drafts of the proposed ordinance.  

Councilor Amerigan stated that any changes that have been made since this ordinance was first published in the newspaper have been in the direction of softening the ordinance.

The Town Solicitor determined that the changes are not substantive and the ordinance does not need to be readvertised. 

It was moved by Councilor Long seconded by Councilor Amerigan to close the hearing at 9:45 and place the ordinance on the agenda for a vote on the meeting of April 23, 2001.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Kalooski

Town Clerk
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